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President’s Message 

It is hard to believe that 2011 is half over and with that, I am more than half 
way through my term as CEAC President. I am enjoying serving CEAC in 
this role and I continue to be impressed by the quality of our organization.  I 
have had the privilege of attending regional meetings in all but one region 
so far and am committed to making it to a San Joaquin Valley Road Com-
missioner meeting before my term is over. I so appreciate the welcome each 
region gave me. I am impressed by the discussions that we have in our re-
gional meetings. It is an excellent way to share information and learn from 
each other what works in facing the many challenges that we encounter as 
County Engineers. Each region has its unique issues, but there is a common 
theme: How do we continue to provide quality service with declining reve-
nues?  
 
I also had the opportunity to speak at the California Chip Seal Association 
conference in Ontario in February where I was able to present the results of 
the Local Streets and Roads Needs Assessment. I hope this was perhaps a 
step in building a stronger coalition with private sector contractors in advo-
cating for funds to preserve and maintain the local road system in Califor-
nia. 
 
With our strong relationship with CSAC, our legislative efforts this year (as 
in years past) have been focused on the State budget and the impacts to 
county engineering. This year we had some good news with the passage of 
the Transportation Tax Swap legislation that provides protection for our 
local streets and roads revenue (gas tax).  Another focus has been proposed 
legislation Assembly Bill 720 that would limit the ability of counties to use 
their own labor on public works projects. We recognize that private sector 
contractors are essential to delivering capital improvements, but there  
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President’s Message (Cont.) 

needs to be a reasonable balance that allows us to use our county engineering staff to bring these projects to 
construction, our construction management staff to provide oversight to ensure a quality project is delivered 
and our maintenance staff to cost effectively maintain our infrastructure.  
 
A focus early this year was preparing for our proposal to host the National Association of County Engineer’s 
(NACE) Conference in 2014. CEAC had an excellent team led by George Johnson and a group of us went to 
the NACE annual conference in Minneapolis Minnesota in April to make our proposal to the NACE Board of 
Directors. I think we made the best proposal by far, but unfortunately we did not get the vote. I know we did 
our best and we had a lot of fun doing it, which is the CEAC way. Though we were disappointed in not being 
voted to host NACE 2014, the NACE conference was interesting and fun. It was especially nice to have a large 
group of us there to support Phil Demery as he concluded his term as NACE President. Congratulations Phil 
on a job well done! 
 
We once again joined in with the cities for our Public Works Officers Institute/Spring Conference in San 
Diego in March. The conference was successful with interesting sessions and our policy committee meetings 
covered a lot of information. We had good participation from counties and affiliates, but unfortunately regis-
tration was down for the cities. This makes it difficult for them to commit to a continued relationship, which 
makes it difficult to plan far in advance. We are currently planning for a joint conference with the cities for 
next March in San Jose. The format will be a little different and will also coincide with a conference of city 
planners. This hopefully will make the numbers work better for the cities and may also provide some opportu-
nities for some interesting sessions.  
 
We celebrated several retirements of long time CEAC members:  Tom Flinn, Public Works Director of San 
Joaquin County, Harry Verheul, Public Works Director of Kings County and Mitch Avalon, Deputy Public 
Works Director, Contra Costa County. All three are now Life Members of CEAC and we look forward to a 
long continued relationship with each of them. 
 
As we head into the second half of 2011, I am looking forward to the 30th Annual Northern California Bedroll 
Conference at Lake Almanor July 27 - 28, our 6th Annual Policy Conference in September 8 – 9 in Sacra-
mento, and the CSAC Annual Meeting in San Francisco, November 29 through December 2. I hope to see all 
of you at these events.  
 

Julie Bueren  
Contra Costa County 
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6th Annual Policy Conference 

 
 

CEAC’s 6th Annual Policy Conference 
 

Thursday September 8  & Friday September 9, 2011 
CSAC Conference Center and CSAC Offices 

1020 11th Street, 2nd Floor 
Sacramento, California 

 
Don’t miss out on this annual opportunity to attend multiple  

CEAC policy committees, as well as network with other county officials. 
 

Get the latest news on funding for transportation and other  
public works programs. 

 
Network with your peers from other Counties, Caltrans,  and Affiliates 

on common issues, problems and solutions. 
 

For on-line registration, visit the CEAC website  
at 

www.ceaccounties.org 
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Policy Conference (Cont.) - Preliminary Agenda 



5 

 

In Memoriam 

Lawrence A. “Larry” Coleman 
 

CEAC President 1982 
Honorable CLOD - “Boar Vulture” 

1927 - 2011 
 

Lawrence A. Coleman, known as Larry to family and friends, passed away at his 
home on April 16, 2011.  Born in Santa Rosa, CA. to Alonzo and Katheryn Coleman 
in 1927.  He was 84. 
 
Larry married his loving wife, Willa D. Johnson, in 1952 in Long Beach, CA and they 
were married a total of 59 years in February. 
 
Larry graduated from Middletown High School in Lake County and followed with ser-
vice in the U.S. Army Air Force from 1944 to 1946.   
 
He subsequently attended and graduated from Santa Rosa Jr. College in 1949 and later 
earned a degree in Civil Engineering from the University of Southern California in 
1952.  He became a licensed professional engineer in 1958. 
 
Larry enjoyed an extensive and fruitful career in engineering with employment in the 
City of Los Angeles, the City of Pasadena  and the Chino Basin Municipal Water Dis-
trict in Ontario, CA.  He served as Public Works Director and City Engineer in the Cit-
ies of Upland and Novato.  In 1968 he became Public Works Director and County En-
gineer in Tehama County from which he retired in 1988 after 20 years of service. 
 
Larry was active in numerous professional associations including CEAC where he was 
President in 1982.  As an Honorable CLOD, he was also known as the “Boar Vulture”. 
 
He was an active community leader through his membership and many years of work 
with the Boy Scouts, the Kiwanis, Wilcox Oaks Golf Club and local youth camps. 
 
Larry very much enjoyed playing golf, fishing, and traveling with friends and family, 
especially those trips to Babine River in British Columbia. 
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 In Memoriam 

Paul Edward Lanferman 
 

CEAC Life Member 
 

March 3, 1922 - June 2, 2011 
 
 

Paul Edward Lanferman was born on March 3, 1922 in Chicago and passed away 
on June 2, 2011, at the age 89,at home celebrating an early Father’s Day surrounded 
by his loving family.  
 
Paul graduated from the University of Illinois with a B.S. in Mechanical Engineering 
in 1943 and immediately entered the Army Corp of Engineers at the Officer Candi-
date School at Fort Belvoir, Virginia.  After training, he was shipped to the Philip-
pines and then to Japan for the balance of WWII.  He remained active in the Army 
Reserve and retired in 1982 with the rank of Major. 
 
After the war, he studied at U.C. Berkley where he received his degree in Civil Engi-
neering, while also working for the East Bay Municipal Utility District.  After seven 
years with EBMUD, he went to work for the Alameda County Flood Control and 
Water Conservation District.  In 1966, Paul was promoted to Chief Engineer and 
General Manager, a position he held for the next 17 years, completing many major 
projects including numerous dams, reservoirs, channels, and pipelines that signifi-
cantly reduced Alameda County’s flooding problems.  He retired in 1983. 
 
Paul was active in many professional organizations including the American Society 
of Civil Engineers and CEAC, achieving Life Memberships in each.  He was active in 
community groups, especially the Boy Scouts as a leader and mentor of many young 
boys including his son and grandsons. 
 
Paul had what can be described as an active and fun-filled life.  He enjoyed Forty-
Niner football, ballroom dancing, Dixieland jazz and was an active member of many 
dance clubs in the Bay area. 
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Member Spotlight                                 

New Affiliates    “Welcome” 
 
Gallagher Asphalt Corporation 
Gallagher is a third-generation company offering 
expertise and the latest technology to cover all your 
paving needs and more including grinding, grading, 
milling, hot-in-place recycling, mix design, stone 
and base work. 
 
Barry White 
Technical Sales Representative 
P.O. Box 10 
Applegate, CA 95703 
 
Phone: (530) 305-9036 
Fax: (708) 877-5222 
E-mail: bwhite.hipr@gmail.com 
Website: www.hotinplacerecycling.com 
 
Additional Company Representatives:  
Patrick Gallagher, Vice President 
(708) 877-7160 
 
Blackburn Consulting (BCI) 
 
Formed in 1998, Blackburn performs geotechnical 
engineering, design, materials engineering, geo-
environmental engineering, forensics, and construc-
tion services for projects on roads, bridges, tunnels, 
underground pipes, earth dams, levees, penstocks 
and various structures for school, government, com-
mercial and industrial projects. 
 
Benjamin Crawford 
Principal 
2491 Boatman Avenue 
West Sacramento, CA 95691 
 
Phone: (916) 375-8706 
Fax: (916) 375-8709 
E - m a i l : 
benc@blackburnconsulting.com 
Website: www.blackburnconsulting.com 
 
Additional Company Representatives: 
Walt Plachta, Fresno, (559) 313-8053 
Eric Nichols, Sacrament, (916) 375-8706 

Appointments “Congratulations” 
 
Thomas Gau,  
Director of Public Works 
San Joaquin County  

 
Aaron Brusatori,  
Director 
Department of Transportation  
   and Public Works 
Amador County 
 
Scott DeLeon 
Director of Public Works 
Lake County 

 
Retirement 
 
Mitch Avalon, Deputy Director of Public Works 
for Contra Costa County, retired after 38 plus years  
and was feted at a retirement dinner on June 24th in 
Lafayette, California.  Mitch was honored by 
CEAC President, Julie Bueren, with a CEAC Life 
Membership for his dedicated service to CEAC and 
its membership.  Mitch most recently served as 
Chair of the ‘Flood Control and Water Resources 
Committee’ and was highly involved in both moni-
toring legislation and coordinating the preparation 
of  policy and technical positions on flood control 
and water resource issues affecting our counties. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

“Mitch….thanks, congratulations and best wishes!” 
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New Affiliates (continued)                 NACE News 
 

Pavement Recycling Systems, Inc. (PRC) 
 
PRC, located in Mira Loma, CA, offers a full 
range of state-of-the art recycling solutions to re-
claim, preserve and rehabilitate pavement at any 
stage of the life-curve.  These alternative solutions 
raise quality, cut costs and reduce environmental 
impact. 
 
Marco A. Estrada 
Division Manager 
10240 San Sevaine Way 
Mira Loma, CA 91752 
 
Phone: (951) 205-6000 
Fax: (951) 682-1094 
E-mail: marcoestrada@pavementrecycling.com 
Website: www.pavementrecycling.com 
 
Additional Representatives: 
James Emerson, Sales Representative 
Craig Harrington, Sales Representative 
 

 
The NACE Annual Meeting in Minneapolis was 
well attended and represented by CEAC members, 
staff, affiliates, and a representative from ‘Team San 
Jose” (See photos below). 
 
An ad hoc CEAC committee put together a strong 
bid presentation at the meeting in an effort to bring 
the national conference to San Jose in 2014 during 
CEAC’s 100th anniversary year.  Unfortunately, 
when the votes were tallied, Baton Rouge, Louisiana 
won out and will be the host state for the 2014 meet-
ing.  Thanks to all on the committee for your exten-
sive and stellar efforts. 
 
At a meeting of the Board of Directors on January 
11, 2011, Peter Rei, Tuolumne Co., was nominated 
and subsequently chosen by the Board to be the new 
NACE representative for CEAC.  Peter has since 
advised that he will be leaving the County.  At a 
Board of Director meeting on June 24th, Pat 
DeChellis, Los Angeles Co., was nominated and 
elected as the new NACE representative.  

NACE Meeting Photos 

“The Committee” 

 

Steve & Mike  

Patty & Luann 

Phil, Tony Giancola, George & Peter 



9 

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 
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BOD Minutes (Cont.) 
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BOD Minutes (Cont.) 
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BOD Minutes (Cont.) 

Matt 
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BOD Minutes (Cont.) 
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Public Works Secretaries Seminar 
 
 

Thanks go out to Sonoma County,  
 

Phil Demery, Director of Public Works,  
 

and Especially  
 

Martha Cheever, Executive Secretary  
 

for  
 

Arranging and Hosting a Very Informative and Successful  
 

2011 Secretaries Seminar 
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Droppings 

By  
 

Dave Gravenkamp 
CEAC Historian 

 
 

“Early Newsletters” 

This article is a continuation of excerpts from early 
CEAC Newsletters that began with the 1st issue in 
July 1961 with Bob Glenn as Editor.    
 
 
Issue No. 10, April 1964: 
 
“President’s (Bill McIntosh’s) Message”.  
 
The Collier Testimonial Dinner on Wednesday night 
was declared a complete success.  Senator Collier 
was apparently overwhelmed.  For those of you who 
did not attend, you might be interested to know that 
the Association presented the Senator with a beauti-
ful gold money clip, with his initials placed in dia-
monds.  Bill MacDougall in trying it out, clipped on 
a ‘frog’ thinking the bill was a ten-spot.  The error 
was discovered only after Randy (Senator Collier) 
had given a profuse thank you for the token bill, but 
by then it was far too late for a gracious recovery. 
 
“Personalities” 
 
A highlight of Engineers Week in Sacramento 
County was the selection of Dee McKenzie as 
“Engineer of the Year” by the Engineering Council 
of the Sacramento Valley, not only for his out-
standing work as a professional engineer, but also 
for his outstanding civic activities. (Note: Dee 
McKenzie passed away in 2010 as was reported in 
the August 2010 Newsletter). 
 
Tom Mlcoch, Mike Fink’s right-hand man in Yuba 
County, has stepped out of the public trough in the 
hope of finding more and better vitamins elsewhere.  
On April 1 he joined John Hamby and Associates of 

Paradise, California. (Forty-seven years later, Tom 
remains an Affiliate Member of CEAC  through his 
firm L.T. Mlcoch, Inc. of Redding). 
 
President Bill McIntosh has fully recovered from his 
untimely accident on the night of January 17th.  For 
those who may be uninformed, Bill was returning 
home after attending a Central Coast Regional meet-
ing.  It seems that some damb phool planted a tree in 
the middle of the road and Bill, being a little sleepy, 
tried to go on both sides of it at the same time.  Bill 
says that if he had not had his seat belt fastened, 
CEAC would now have a new President. 
 
 
I hope you have enjoyed reading of CEAC activities 
and personalities in the earlier years of our Associa-
tion.  As always, I welcome input from any of our 
members on items, stories, etc. that may be of his-
torical significance to CEAC or its member counties. 
                                                                        ~Dave 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
‘The only good thing to do with information is to 
pass it on.  It is never of any use to oneself.’ 
                                                            ~Oscar Wilde 
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Buffalo Bull Award 2011 

...and the 2011 Buffalo Bull Award goes to Pat DeChellis, Los Angeles County  
“Congratulations?” 
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Technology Transfer Program - ITS Berkeley 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Technology Trans-
fer Program through ITS 
at Berkeley offers a vari-
ety of training and 
evaluation programs that 
can be of great benefit to 
your staff and your 
agency. 
 
Free traffic safety 
evaluations as described 
on this page is one of 
many such programs 
that are currently avail-
able. 
 
For more information 
about their programs see 
their website. 
 
http://www.techtransfer. 
berkeley.edu 
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“Jest a Minute” 

 

Statistics on Airport Screening –From the 
Dept. of Homeland Security. 
 
Terrorist Plots Discovered                   0 
 
Hernias                                          1,485 
 
Hemorrhoid Cases                        3,172 
 
Enlarged Prostates                        8,249 
 
Breast Implants                            9,350 
 
Natural Blondes                                  3 


